
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 13th February 2017 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Glenn Berry (Chairman), Cllr George Siely, Cllr Kirsty Ritchie, Cllr Dave Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Love, Cllr Newall, Cllr Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

7 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely had sent apologies
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items. Cllr Stockton noted a declaration of interest in item 5.7 on the basis that she sells ice creams
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 9th January 2017, and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
3.1 The Chairman noted that he was still looking into purchasing a time clock for the cistern in the toilet block
3.2 The Chairman noted that the apologies from the previous meeting from Cllrs Stockton and C Siely had been received after the meeting but had been sent prior to the meeting
4. Chairman’s report

4.1 The Chairman dealt with Cllr Burke’s email from the previous day which had asked three questions.  Firstly, Cllr Burke had asked about details of the new Caravan Site.  She had been concerned that work had commenced, but was informed that a boundary fence was being erected.  Secondly Cllr Burke had suggested that some signage could be required for the cliffs.  She felt that the cliffs were particularly dangerous beside the caravan site as the pathway signage was ambiguous.  The Chairman noted that this was the responsibility of Natural England.  The Clerk would speak with Sarah Price at NCC firstly.  Thirdly, Cllr Burke had suggested that the Parish Council be updated on the situation with the ramp.  The Chairman informed those present that NNDC would be cutting the ramp after they had finished their current work at Mundesley
4.2  Other Councillors’ reports
4.2.1 Cllr G Siely thanked Cllr Love very much for bringing materials to the allotments.  The Clerk was asked to write to Paul Abigail to thank him for his help at the allotments
4.2.2 Cllr Newall noted that she would like to purchase a floor cleaner for the Wenn Evans Centre.  This item would be added to the March agenda for consideration

1. Correspondence
1.1 PCSO report.  PCSO report. PCSO Ester Biglin had emailed the Clerk to say that she was unable to attend the meeting but there had been 3 crimes in the village since the previous report.  31/1 – malicious communications, 3/2 – sexual assault, and 2/2- dangerous dog out of control in a public place.  Noted
1.2 NALC. PKf LittleJohn LLP nominated as external auditors for financial years 2017/18 to 2021/22.  Noted
1.3 Vattenfall.  Update.  The Clerk had received a request for access for ecological surveys to the allotment site.  The Parish Council AGREED that they would not grant access for the time being on the basis that there was no requirement to do so and that more information was required.  Cllr Love noted that the reefs are currently preventing access for the pipes between Walcott and Happisburgh
1.4 PSPO consultation.  Three recommendations.  James Wilson of NNDC had emailed the Clerk with details of his proposals.  These included a proposed ban of dogs on the recreation ground.  The Council supported this proposal.  The Clerk would contact James Wilson and let him know
1.5 UK Power Networks.  Details regarding powercuts and information for vulnerable people.  Noted
1.6 Happisburgh Coast Watch.  Letter of thanks for donation.  Noted 
1.7 James Tate Ice Cream Van.  Request for permission to use car park for an ice cream van.  The Council did not grant this request on the basis that it would provide competition to the existing businesses in the village
1.8 Parishioner.  Request for information regarding the Time and Tide Bell.  Cllr C Siely was not at the meeting and was therefore not in a position to update the Council on the Time and Tide Bell.  The question was asked as to whether the Bell would have survived the recent storms
1.9 NNDC.  Community Housing Fund information
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.15pm

6.1. District and County Councillor reports. County Councillor Seward noted that there was a further drop-in session on 23rd March.  He informed those present that Vattenfall hoped to provide 8-9% of the the UK’s electricity from the planned windfarm off the North Norfolk Coast.  He also noted that the application would be dealt with by the planning inspectorate and not NNDC or NCC.  Cllr Love noted that he felt that all cables should follow the same line and should all be placed in the ground in one go.  The Cty Cllr said that he would discuss this with NCC
Cty Cllr Seward also noted that the County Council had increased Council Tax by 4.8% but that the District Council had not increased Council Tax.  

The Clerk was asked to inform NCC Highways that there was a large rut in the road at Lantern’s Lane (the Grub Street end)
The meeting was reconvened at 8.09pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To consider a height restriction at the car park based on the request for confirmation from NCC Highways as per the previous minutes item 7: ‘NCC.  Signage at the junction of Beach Road / Whimpwell Street.  Justin Le May had also noted that he hoped to be in a position to discuss further the possibility of highways installing a new advisory (specified traffic prohibited) sign.  He had noted that the format of the sign would depend on whether or not the PC choose to enforce height restrictions at the car park etc’.  The Council considered this, and agreed that it would NOT be a good idea to go ahead with the height restriction barrier as it could cause more problems than it would solve.
7.2. To consider nominating Cllr Mole (or another Councillor) as Chairman of the Planning Committee (nb the Planning Committee is all Councillors) and to confirm agreement to fund training for the Chairman of the Planning Committee.  AGREED
7.3. To consider agreeing the Service Delegation Agreement from NPlaw for grass cutting services as per email 1/1/17.  AGREED.  The Chairman noted that Shaun Martin would be quoting to undertake the work
7.4. To confirm (required annually) that the Council is qualified to hold the General Power of Competence.  AGREED
7.5. To confirm a transparency bid application for 2 hours per month website management (£331.25) for the financial year 2016/2017.  AGREED.  (Upon further research the Clerk discovered that Happisburgh PCs income is too high to apply for a grant)
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 

8.1.1. EON Credit.  £76.42

8.1.2. Allotments income.  £110

8.2 The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
8.1.3. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension.  £88.02 (£48.90 from PC)

8.1.4. PC account.  D/D.  URM.  Glass.  £15.84 inc £2.64 VAT

8.1.5. PC account.  Chq 718.  The National Allotment Society. Subscription.  £66 inc £11 VAT

8.1.6. PC account.  Chq 719.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £455.93

8.1.7. PC account.  Chq 720.  HMRC.  Post Office Ltd.  £39.20

8.1.8. PC account.  Chq 721.  TMA Bark.  Playground bark.  £148.80 inc £24.80 VAT

8.1.9. PC account.  Chq 722.  Carl Bird.  Skip for allotments.  £222 inc £37 VAT
8.1.10. CP account.  DD.  British Gas. TBC

8.1.11. CP Account.  Chq 160.  Mr R Cornell.  February work.  £378

8.1.12. CP Account.  Chq 161.  Wayside Supplies.  Loo roll for toilet block.  £131.89

9. The following Planning applications were considered:

9.1. PF/17/0137.  The Nook, Beach Road.  Single Storey Rear extension and front porch extension.  Supported
10. The following planning decisions were noted: 
10.1. PF/16/1574.  Plovers Cottage, 43 Rollesby Way.  Change of use of land to residential curtilage.  Permitted
10.2. PF/16/1541.  Thatch Dyke, School Common Road.  Conversion of garage and single-storey extension to rear to form holiday accommodation and single-storey extension to rear of main house.  Refused
10.3. PF/16/0860.  High Barn, Church Street.  Conversion of barn and stable for residential use.  Permitted
11. Items for the Parish News:
a. Keep dogs under control
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
a. Cllr Love asked about a property near The Old Post Office, where the owners seemed to have restricted the width of the road.  The Chairman would take a look and if necessary, the Clerk would contact Highways
13. Date of next meeting – Monday 13th March 2017
The meeting closed at 8.44pm
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